March 14, 2008

Editorial

Preventing Another Genocide 

The world’s failure to end the killing in Darfur may soon be compounded by renewed fighting in southern Sudan. Another genocide cannot be allowed to happen. 

The new threat centers on the oil-rich region of Abyei, which is claimed by both Sudan’s government and the semiautonomous government of South Sudan. Several hundred people have died there in recent clashes between a large group of Arab nomads, the Misseriya, and South Sudan’s armed forces. Like the janjaweed militias that unleashed Darfur’s horrors, the Misseriya are armed and encouraged by Khartoum. 

More than two million people died in a 20-year civil war before the Bush administration brokered a peace deal in 2005. The goal was to create a unified democratic state. Sudan’s president, Omar al-Bashir, has since balked at most everything that might make that work. 

He rejected a plan for governing Abyei, setting its boundaries and sharing oil wealth. And he refused to comply with other commitments: forming joint military units, preparing for the return of refugees and taking a credible census before national elections in 2009. 

President Bush — who has done a huge amount of hand-wringing about Sudan and Darfur — should have been pressing Khartoum to keep those commitments. But, as ever, there has been far too little follow-through. 

We are encouraged that Mr. Bush has appointed a new envoy, Richard Williamson, a straight-talking lawyer who is already goading the United Nations and the White House to do more about Darfur’s nightmare. The Security Council had promised to send 26,000 peacekeepers by the end of last year. So far, there are only 9,000 because of Khartoum’s obstruction, United Nations red tape and the fecklessness of all the major states. 

Mr. Williamson’s goal — another 3,600 peacekeepers by the end of May — still falls pitifully short of what is needed. He will also have to find ways to salvage the north-south peace deal before it is too late. 

All of that means that the international community must find more effective ways to pressure Khartoum. China, Sudan’s major oil client, has real leverage but has not done nearly enough. Beijing and Russia must suspend arms sales. The United States must keep sanctions in place and consider a no-flight zone over Darfur. 

Major players — including Europe and Sudan’s Arab allies — should make clear that Khartoum will pay a stiff price if it attacks the South. The United Nations should increase monitoring of flashpoints in Abyei and work to prevent local clashes from escalating. 

The United States and others also need a fallback plan. They need to do a lot more to help southern Sudan build up its government and economy and, if necessary, its ability to defend itself.
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